

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3577 | DECEMBER 23, 2020 KATHRYN AND SHELBY CULLOM DAVIS INSTITUTE FOR NATIONAL SECURITY AND FOREIGN POLICY

Why the United States Needs an Atlantic Strategy

James Jay Carafano, PhD, Luke Coffey, Kiron K. Skinner, PhD, David R. Shedd, Daniel Kochis, Dean Cheng, Ana Rosa Quintana, Joshua Meservey, and Nicole Robinson

KEY TAKEAWAYS

America needs a coherent Atlantic Strategy to ensure a stable, prosperous, and secure Atlantic region that is, at the very least, sympathetic to America's vision.

China's malicious influence threatens America's ability to defend its interests, human rights, freely elected governments, and free enterprise in the Atlantic area.

U.S. strategy should make the region resilient against nefarious actors by expanding regional cooperation and helping to make partners sovereign and prosperous. t is in America's interest to develop a coherent and coordinated strategy for the Atlantic region. While the geopolitical conditions of the Atlantic region may differ from those of the Indo-Pacific, a strategy is needed to mitigate the pernicious activities of the Chinese Communist Party. The aim of a U.S. Atlantic strategy is to make the Atlantic region resilient against malicious Chinese and Russian influence by expanding regional cooperation, and helping to make U.S. partners secure, sovereign, and prosperous. America is a global power with global interests and responsibilities. It cannot turn a blind eye to competition in its own hemisphere.

Safeguarding America's role in the world requires unfettered access to key regions and the global commons they encompass. The U.S. has long been a power in the Asia-Pacific, and it responded to China's attempts at dominating the region and marginalizing

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3577

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

the American presence by advocating a free and open Indo-Pacific and adopting a strategy to ensure that outcome. In addition to China, the U.S. must address the threat from Russia—especially in the North Atlantic region and the Arctic.

The ultimate goal of an Atlantic Strategy is to create the conditions for a stable, prosperous, and secure Atlantic area that is aligned, or at least sympathetic to, America's vision for the region. The short-term goal of this strategy is to preserve the comfortable geopolitical status quo the U.S. enjoys. The long-term goal is to roll back the nefarious activities of China, Russia, and other adversarial non-state actors seeking more influence in the broader Atlantic region.

In order to ensure that the U.S. continues to enjoy a secure, stable, and prosperous Atlantic, it must take on a leadership role in the region, rally like-minded partners and allies around this cause, continue to raise awareness of China and Russia's malign activities in the region, break down the bureaucratic barriers inside the U.S. government that prevent a coordinated approach to the Atlantic region, and offer a better and brighter alternative to China for economic engagement across the Atlantic region.

The Atlantic Region

The Atlantic region is the geostrategic and economic area that encompasses the Atlantic Ocean from Greenland and Iceland in the north to Antarctica in the south. The ocean itself is the second largest on Earth after the Pacific and covers approximately 46 million square miles.¹ In total there are 80 littoral nation states and dependent or autonomous territories in the region—all pursuing a diverse set of interests and all confronting diverse geopolitical challenges. The Atlantic region includes the world's most prosperous industrial democracies, emerging nations marked by political and economic freedom, as well as nations of the Global South that need to be persuaded to securely join the Western camp.

Overlapping this huge geographical region are a number of intergovernmental organizations and bilateral and multilateral trade agreements in which the U.S. participates. Examples of intergovernmental organizations are diverse and include the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), which is focused on collective defense in the North Atlantic region, and the Organization of American States, which is focused on promoting democratic governance, human rights, and regional stability in Latin America.

The U.S. has nine bilateral free trade agreements with Atlantic Ocean littoral countries (Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic,

TEXT BOX 1

The China Challenge

For much of the 20th century, the United States opposed the rise of a variety of hegemonic challengers: Kaiser Wilhelm II in Germany, Nazi Germany, the Soviet Union. In each of these cases, these adversaries posed explicit, distinct ideological challenges to the United States. Their competition with the United States was as much about underlying philosophies as it was about power. For the same reason, the great power transition between Great Britain and the United States did not fall into what some have termed the "Thucydides trap," because American and British ideologies were, at base, largely compatible.

In the 21st century, nearly three decades after the end of the Cold War, the United States finds itself confronted once again by a budding hegemonic power: the People's Republic of China (PRC). But where the Kaiser and the Kremlin heavily relied on military forces to push an ideological agenda that was at odds with American beliefs, the PRC is taking a very different tack. For Beijing, the key tools are economic, both aid and investment, and technological, ranging from space capabilities to 5G networks to quantum computing. This is not to say that China poses no military threat: The People's Liberation Army today fields the world's largest navy and air force. But the spearheads of Chinese influence are not warships, bayonet tips, and infantry divisions, but Chinese Communist Party-linked investments and promises of infrastructure development.

Equally important, alongside political warfare techniques, Beijing is now employing economic tools, such as public opinion warfare and legal warfare to create "mini me" versions of China abroad. It is trying to make itself appear innocuous yet omnipresent, achieving global influence without becoming overtly threatening. Chinese brands, such as Huawei and DJI (Da-Jiang Innovations), are as much a part of this effort as are Chinese diplomats or arms sales.

Guatemala, Honduras, Morocco, Nicaragua, and Panama). In addition, the U.S. is a member of the United States–Mexico–Canada Agreement.² While countries bordering the Atlantic have different interests and challenges, together the integrity of the region is a common cause and is defined by the free, open, and peaceful access by all peaceful nations.

Since 1850, when California become a state, America has been at least a two-ocean country.³ With the rise of China in recent years, U.S. policymakers have placed a strong focus on, and devoted many resources to, the Indo-Pacific—rightfully so. Compared to the challenges in the Indo-Pacific region, the U.S. enjoys relative stability and calm in the Atlantic region. However, the U.S. must not let complacency become an ill-suited substitute for a strategy.

Aims of an Atlantic Strategy

Depending on the particular area of the Atlantic region, different interests are at stake for the U.S. In the High North, the main challenges for the U.S. are deterring Russian aggression, reducing Chinese influence, and protecting the homeland. In the Southern Hemisphere, the U.S. is concerned with increasing Chinese influence, the weakening of the civilian institutions, as well as the rise of non-state actors involved in organized crime, human trafficking, and drug trafficking.

While China does not presently have the capacity to project sustained military power in the Atlantic community or to disrupt traditional American alliances, the U.S. cannot assume that these conditions will always prevail. The U.S. cannot forge the Atlantic region into a hardened sphere of influence, such as occurred during the Cold War, or the great power competitions of the 19th century. Instead, the U.S. has to prevail in open spheres of competition by materially contributing to make the Atlantic region resilient against pernicious Chinese influence, or nations of the region feeling compelled to abandon the Western model of economic and political development. This requires sophisticated and coordinated statecraft by U.S. policymakers; diplomacy, the art of persuasion, and political artistry are the essential components of statecraft when hardened spheres of influence cease to exist.

U.S. policymaking in the Atlantic region often falls victim to administrative and bureaucratic divisions within the U.S. government. For example, the Atlantic Ocean is divided amongst at least four different bureaus in the State Department: (1) The Bureau of European and Eurasian Affairs, (2) the Bureau of Near Eastern Affairs, (3) the Bureau of African Affairs, and (4) the Bureau of Western Hemisphere Affairs. There are similar administrative discontinuities in the National Security Council staff. As for the Department of Defense, four different combatant commands cover the Atlantic region: (1) the Northern Command, (2) the Southern Command, (3) the European Command, and (4) the Africa Command. This situation tends to lead to a lack of any meaningful cross-government policy for the Atlantic region

An Atlantic strategy is not primarily a military strategy, but there is a military component accompanied by enhanced intelligence cooperation. In addition to providing strategic and conventional deterrence against China and other adversarial powers, the U.S. and partner nations have to maintain the capacity to ensure that the commons of the region (sea, air, space, undersea, and cyberspace) remain free, open, and able to sustain critical strategic basing to support those operations.

Economic engagement must be a critical component of any Atlantic strategy. The free world can best prevail by winning the race for post-COVID-19 economic cooperation. Much of that cooperation will come not through traditional government foreign assistance, but from private-sector investment that promotes growth and respects the need for good governance. Building the rule of law in the economic and trade arena is a critical component of building enhanced economic engagement.

There are many other areas, from public health to environmental protection (such as safeguarding fisheries) to independent media, in which the U.S. can contribute to promoting the resilience and capacity of partner nations such as through good governance initiatives.

The ultimate goal of an Atlantic Strategy is to create the conditions for a stable, prosperous, and secure Atlantic area that is aligned with, or at least sympathetic to, America's vision for the region. The short-term goal of this strategy is to preserve the comfortable geopolitical status quo that the U.S. enjoys. The long-term goal is to roll back the nefarious activities of China, Russia, and other adversarial non-state actors seeking more influence in the broader Atlantic region.

Broadly speaking, in order for the U.S. to meet these two goals, its policies must be based on five strategic themes in the Atlantic region. These strategic themes can be referred to as the five S's:

- **Stability.** The U.S. should promote policies in the Atlantic region that support regional stability. A secure Atlantic region offers many economic, trade, and energy opportunities. A stable Atlantic will also encourage much-needed foreign investment in the region.
- Security. There are a myriad of security challenges across the vast Atlantic region. These include everything from Russian encroachment in the Arctic to malign Chinese influence in Latin America and sub-Saharan Africa. Non-state actors, such as terrorist groups, narco-traffickers, and organized crime, plague certain areas of the Atlantic region. The second-order and third-order efforts of these security challenges can have a negative impact on the U.S. and its partners. Expanded intelligence cooperation is a critical element of enhancing security among the nations of the Atlantic region.
- **Serenity.** Even with all the security challenges, the Atlantic region enjoys relative peace compared to many other places around the world. It is in the interests of the U.S. to ensure that this remains the case.
- **Sovereignty.** It is in America's interests that Atlantic countries remain independent and self-governing with little or no malign influence from outside powers. This is particularly true of China's malign influence and hybrid tactics in the region. Strong and stable

governments resilient to outside influence are in America's interest in the region.

• **Success.** The region's economic success is America's success. This is why the U.S. must pursue policies that promote economic freedom and free trade in the Atlantic region.

The Tropic of Cancer Dividing Line

To develop an American strategy in the Atlantic region, the area must be divided into two sections: the area north of the Tropic of Cancer and the area south of the Tropic of Cancer. This is not an arbitrary dividing line, but one that best reflects the different U.S. interests and challenges in the broader Atlantic region.

North of the Tropic of Cancer. In this region, U.S. strategic interests derive in large part from membership in NATO and the security obligations that entails. NATO is and will remain the bulwark of transatlantic security and, by extension, U.S security. The U.S. is obligated by the 1949 North Atlantic Treaty to defend other NATO members.⁴

Article 6 of the treaty states that NATO's area of responsibility is in "the North Atlantic area north of the tropic of cancer." Due to the uniqueness of American security guarantees as a member of NATO, and due to the nature of the challenges in the region, the area north of the Tropic of Cancer must be treated differently from the South Atlantic region in any U.S. strategy.

Currently, the main security policy driver for the U.S. in the North Atlantic is a resurgent Russia. Also, the North Atlantic region is home to a number of important military facilities that help to ensure the security of Europe and North America. Of note are:

- **Gibraltar**. Gibraltar is strategically located at the western entrance to the Mediterranean, where the strait between Europe and Africa spans a mere 7.7 nautical miles at its narrowest point. It is a supply location for U.S. aircraft and ships and a secure docking area for nuclear-powered submarines.⁵
- **Keflavik Air Station, Iceland**. The U.S. uses Keflavik Air Station, on the very frontier of the North American landmass, to operate maritime patrols that monitor the vitally important naval passages through Greenland, Iceland, and the United Kingdom (the "GIUK gap").⁶

MAP 1

Dividing Up the Atlantic

Any strategy must divide the Atlantic region north of the Tropic of Cancer and south of the Tropic of Cancer. This is not an arbitrary dividing line, but one that best reflects the different U.S. interests and challenges in the Atlantic.



SOURCE: Heritage Foundation research.

BG3577 🖀 heritage.org

- Lajes Field, the Portuguese Azores. Lajes Field is an invaluable location on the island of Terceira in the Portuguese Azores in the mid-Atlantic. It is a valuable communications hub and fuel depot, adds resilience for U.S. military planners, allows U.S. monitoring of mid-Atlantic sea lanes, and serves as a barrier to significant Chinese investment in the region.⁷
- **Naval Station Rota, Spain.** Naval Station Rota is a U.S. base in Spain that has the largest weapons and fuel facilities in Europe and is home to forward deployments of ballistic-missile-defense-capable U.S. Aegis-equipped ships.
- **Thule Air Base, Greenland.** Greenland, an autonomous constituent country of the Kingdom of Denmark, hosts an important early warning radar and satellite tracking station for the protection of the U.S. homeland.⁸

The North Atlantic region is also home to the Arctic, where America's interests will only increase in the years to come. The ecologically fragile and unique High North is home to a wide array of natural resources, yet is becoming contested like never before. Expected growth in economic activity, combined with Russian militarization and Chinese efforts to carve out diplomatic, economic, and political beachheads in the region, requires comprehensive, sustained U.S. attention on meeting these challenges.

U.S. interest in the North Atlantic goes beyond security. The region is home to some of America's oldest (France) and closest (the United Kingdom) allies. The U.S. retains vibrant cultural, economic, historical, and political ties to the broader North Atlantic region. The economies of the member states of the European Union, along with the United States, account for almost half of the global economy, with U.S.–EU trade in goods and services equaling \$1.1 trillion in 2019.⁹ That same year, Europe accounted for nearly two-thirds of foreign direct investment (FDI) in the U.S.¹⁰ Each side is responsible for the creation of millions of jobs.

One area in the North Atlantic region that differs significantly from the challenges in the Arctic or along Europe's Atlantic coast is northwest Africa. While slightly further south of NATO's traditional area of focus, the region is still north of the Tropic of Cancer and cannot be ignored. The Kingdom of Morocco and the Islamic Republic of Mauritania are both located in the region and have cooperated with the United States on a number of security and economic issues, particularly in the realm of counterterrorism.

As members of the Trans-Sahara Counterterrorism Partnership and the Global Coalition to Defeat ISIS, both Mauritania and Morocco work closely with the United States to combat Islamist terrorism and radicalization in the region from al-Qaeda and Islamic state networks operating in northern Africa and the Sahel region.

However, the two countries remain vulnerable to Islamist terrorism and other forms of violent unrest in the region. Therefore, the U.S. Department of Defense has strengthened its partnerships with Mauritania and Morocco by inviting them to conduct separate multinational military exercises in 2020. Mauritania hosted the Defense Department's flagship annual multinational military exercise known as "Exercise Flintlock 2020" in northwestern Africa, while Morocco hosted a joint Moroccan–American military exercise known as "African Lion."¹¹

U.S. economic priorities and efforts vary in Morocco and Mauritania. The United States works closely with Morocco on economic stability and sustainable development. Morocco's 2006 free trade agreement with the United States has increased FDI opportunities, and now around 150 U.S. companies operate in Morocco in the renewable-energy, infrastructure, aviation, and environmental-technology sectors.

Mauritania has a limited (but growing) trade and investment relationship with the U.S. to develop its natural gas, but unaddressed effects of hereditary slavery have ended Mauritania's eligibility for trade benefits under the African Growth and Opportunity Act. Humanitarian aid remains steady to ensure internal stability.

Chinese Activity in the North Atlantic. The military threat to the North and Mid-Atlantic region remains Russia; overt Chinese military activities are rare, as China continues to focus militarily on its immediate vicinity.¹² One exception however was the Chinese and Russian joint military drills in the Baltic Sea in July 2017.¹³ It was not China's first time sailing in the Baltic: "In May of 2015 Chinese warships conducted exercises with the Russian Black Sea fleet in both the Mediterranean and the Black Sea, and later the same year a small flotilla of Chinese ships passed through the Kiel Canal for the first time on their way to port visits in Poland, Finland and Denmark."¹⁴

China instead wields trade and investment to garner diplomatic and political leverage in the region. For instance, China took advantage of a wave of privatization in Portugal following the debt crisis to secure positions at bargain prices.¹⁵ In addition to securing investments in key sectors on mainland Portugal, China has shown consistent diplomatic attention to the Azores and sought ways to gain footholds through real estate acquisitions or

under the guise of scientific cooperation. Chinese investments in Spain have similarly targeted key sectors including energy, food services, industrial manufacturing, ports, and transportation.

China sees the Arctic region as another place in which to advance its economic interests and expand its diplomatic influence. As a non-Arctic country, China is mindful that its Arctic ambitions regarding international Arctic institutions are naturally limited—which has not stopped Beijing from increasing its economic presence in the region. It has also not stopped China from pushing dubious claims to phantom rights in the region, nor from declaring itself a "near Arctic state"—a made-up term that previously did not exist in Arctic discourse.

Some concerns about Chinese activity in the region are overblown, such as discourse around Chinese investments in Greenland. Similarly, while China's embassy in Iceland is built to house 500 people, today only five diplomats are officially accredited to the country.¹⁶

China has looked to strengthen relations with both Morocco and Mauritania in recent years through various investments. In Morocco, China signed a series of partnership agreements in November 2020 relating to the planned economic hub Mohammed VI Tangier Tech City, investing \$1 billion to finance the project for nearly 200 Chinese companies.¹⁷ China has also selected Morocco as a production site for its COVID-19 vaccines that it will distribute in Africa.¹⁸ In Mauritania, China has focused its investments on the Nouakchott and Nouadhibou port projects for fishing and FDI.¹⁹

South of the Tropic of Cancer. The U.S. has a deep and abiding geopolitical interest in both Africa and Latin America and the Caribbean²⁰ that stems from economic ties, shared security challenges, and historic diplomatic relations. Latin America's geographic proximity to the U.S., massive volume of trade with the U.S., prosperous energy markets, demographic ties, and destabilizing transnational criminal organizations make the region important to the United States.

U.S. engagement with Africa's Atlantic littoral countries reflects America's broader goals for the continent. Washington seeks to foster strong economies that can be good trade partners, consolidated democracies that are natural American allies, and stable countries that contain security problems and avoid humanitarian catastrophes. The U.S. International Development Finance Corporation has a range of active investments in the coastal states, and the Millennium Challenge Corporation has awarded compacts or programs to 11 of them. Eight of the countries also have programs funded by the President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief.²¹ The U.S. military collaborates with many of the Atlantic littoral states as well, including for joint exercises, such as Operation Flintlock, U.S. Africa Command's largest annual special operations exercise.

Of the 20 free trade agreements the U.S. has, 11 are with Latin American countries, and the U.S. is the top trading partner for the majority of the region.²² The Western Hemisphere is also the top source for the majority of oil and natural gas imports.²³ Mexico is the U.S.'s second-largest export market,²⁴ and an average of \$1.7 billion in legal goods and services crosses the southern border daily.²⁵ Transnational criminal organizations with networks in the U.S. and drug-fueled violence threaten the stability of much of the region. U.S. interests in advancing shared economic, governance, and security practices are undermined by these criminal elements. Ideological adversaries in Cuba, Nicaragua, and the failed state of Venezuela have provided foreign adversaries a permissive environment.

Chinese Activity in the South Atlantic. Africa is critical to ensuring that the Atlantic Ocean does not fall under undue Chinese sway. Twenty-three of its 54 countries stretch for thousands of miles along the ocean. They include the continent's two largest economies, its first-, fourth-, and fifth-most populous countries, and multiple countries boasting the world's largest reserves of important minerals, such as bauxite, cobalt, and phosphate, and platinum-group metals.²⁶ At its nearest point, the African coast is just over 3,000 miles from the U.S. mainland, making the U.S. East Coast closer to Africa than to Hawaii.

Yet there may be no other region on Earth more influenced by Beijing than Africa. China is the continent's largest trading partner and source of bilateral loans. Its telecoms giant, Huawei, whose equipment is often riddled with exploitable security vulnerabilities,²⁷ as of 2016 had built over 70 percent of the continent's commercial 4G networks,²⁸ giving it pole position in the race to provide fifth-generation (5G) technology to an under-connected continent experiencing a population explosion.

Chinese companies dominate the construction sector and have built, often for free or at a subsidized cost, at least 186 African government buildings, increasing many African states' vulnerability to Beijing's espionage and influence operations.²⁹ Chinese investors control the global supply chain for cobalt—70 percent of which is produced in the Democratic Republic of the Congo³⁰—critical to many cutting-edge technologies.

While Africa is only a small part of China's trade and overseas investment activity, its countries are key sources of support for Beijing's foreign policy goals. They often vote with China at international forums, support Chinese candidates for leadership of important agencies within global organizations, and back Beijing on issues such as South China Sea dispute arbitration.³¹

There are elements of Beijing's engagements with Atlantic littoral states that require particular American attention. Chinese companies have already, or are in the process of, financing, constructing, or managing 28 African ports on the Atlantic Ocean.³² While Beijing could try to build an Atlantic Ocean military base at a place like Walvis Bay, Namibia, its concept of civil–military fusion means that Chinese-involved ports may already be serviceable for Chinese military activity.³³ The hundreds of Chinese fishing vessels that ply, often illegally, West African waters could also serve as a significant unconventional force for Beijing to harass U.S. or allied shipping or naval vessels, as Chinese fishing boats have done in the South China Sea.³⁴

China is undoubtedly the U.S.'s principal competitor in the Latin American and Caribbean region, and China has capitalized on the region's proximity to the U.S. to gain leverage. China's regional engagement is led by its statist economic policy and supplemented by its political agenda and military objectives. China needs access to Latin America's primary products, such as oil and agricultural products, and new markets for its manufactured goods. Isolating Taiwan is a key objective, as is expanding Beijing's influence in multilateral forums, and, more broadly, offsetting America's traditional leadership role in the region.

Commercial engagement has significantly ramped up over the past two decades with two-way trade flows increasing from \$17 billion in 2002 to \$315 billion in 2018.³⁵ While the U.S. remains the largest trading partner to most of the region, and the dominant source of FDI, China is the largest provider of credit financing. Leveraging its massive financial resources, China has enticed a region plagued by stagnant growth rates with sovereignty-eroding investments. From 2002 to 2018, 62 percent of its commercial engagement was through mergers and acquisitions, obtaining companies in the critical energy, telecommunications, and infrastructure sectors.³⁶ On Africa's Atlantic coast, China runs 27 ports, including the main ports on the Atlantic and Pacific sides of the Panama Canal.³⁷ In the past three years, the Chinese have aggressively poached three of Taiwan's diplomatic allies, Panama, the Dominican Republic, and El Salvador, through opaque and corrupt deals. State telecommunications firm Huawei dominates the region's mobile market share and is poised to lead its 5G development. Similar to Africa, Chinese tech firms have exported their surveillance state, with the majority of the region utilizing Chinese technology for public security measures.³⁸

While the U.S. remains the dominant military power in the region and China has no basing presence, its growing security engagement and the totality of its activities across all domains could compromise the U.S.'s Atlantic security interests in the future. The People's Liberation Army sells arms and provides law enforcement assistance, technology transfers, professional military education, and humanitarian peacekeeping missions.³⁹

Another region with which the U.S. must remain engaged is Antarctica. China operates four Antarctic research stations and has determined the location to build a fifth station expected to be finished by 2022. This gives China one of the largest Antarctic presences.

China has different motivations for its Antarctic activity than the U.S. A common assumption is that China is interested in the potential mineral and energy resources buried beneath the Antarctic ice cap. Large hydrocarbon reserves—by some estimates the world's third largest—may lie beneath the southern polar region.⁴⁰ While the Antarctic Treaty prohibits all drilling and exploitation, that treaty will be up for renewal in 2048, and states with a larger presence are likely to be more influential. China signed the treaty in 1983, nearly 25 years after the treaty entered into force, and is clearly concerned that its voice and views be heard in any treaty review.

Another important factor in China's growing commitment to Antarctic research is the political perception of contributing to global scientific knowledge. Chinese officials have often argued that scientific research is integral to advancing a nation's "comprehensive national power." Therefore, China must undertake basic scientific research, whether in interplanetary exploration, oceanography, or Antarctic research, to elevate its scientific and technological levels, which in turn will support its status as a major power. Conversely, to expand its comprehensive national power, China must also be *seen* as fielding a world-class scientific and technological establishment. Given the limited number of players, the Antarctic arguably imposes lower costs for entry than some other areas.

While Antarctica has been, and remains, demilitarized, China's growing presence may also contribute to Chinese national security. The Chinese Kunlun station, located at Dome-A, is part of a multinational effort engaged in deep-space observations.⁴¹ The telescopes there may contribute to broader Chinese space situational awareness, especially since polar orbiting satellites play key roles in Earth observation functions. Some have suggested that the Chinese facilities may allow eavesdropping on satellite communications.⁴²

The Way Forward

America's challenges and opportunities in the Atlantic region will be changing in the coming years. There is no question that, left unaddressed, China's actions present a long-term threat to the security, economies, and environment of the United States and other nations of the Atlantic community.

China's activities in the Atlantic are not a conventional threat to the U.S., but their increasing engagement and footprint alter the strategic environment in a region close to the homeland. China's growing market share means that Beijing is setting economic and political agendas that suit its interests, inevitably undermining regional perceptions of the United States. If not addressed, China's expanding surveillance technology and military cooperation will undermine U.S. security and intelligence capabilities. Setting standards determines who has the competitive advantage.

A free Atlantic community in which an adversarial foreign power establishes a persistent threat and sphere of influence in the Western Hemisphere is close to being an existential challenge to the traditional freedoms that America and its regional partners have long taken as a birthright. While things might seem calm currently, now is the time to get ahead of the situation and develop a strategy. In order to ensure that the U.S. enjoys a stable, secure, and prosperous Atlantic region, it should implement the following recommendations.

To safeguard the Atlantic region as a whole, the U.S. should:

- Appoint a Special Envoy for the Atlantic region. U.S. policymaking in the Atlantic region is often a victim of administrative and bureaucratic divisions in the U.S. government. For example, responsibility for the Atlantic region is divided amongst four different bureaus in the State Department, four different Combatant Commands in the Department of Defense, and four different directorates in the National Security Council. Not only would the appointment of a Special Envoy send a strong political message of commitment to the region, it would also help to lead to a coherent cross-government policy for the Atlantic.
- Establish an informal grouping of like-minded nations in the Atlantic region. This grouping could be modeled loosely on the Quad—consisting of Australia, India, Japan, and the U.S.—in the Indo-Pacific. While the circumstances that led to the creation of the Quad are different from those in the Atlantic, the logic of having such a grouping is similar. The details and membership of such a grouping must be left to policymakers, but one proposal is to create an "Atlantic Quint" consisting of the U.S., Brazil, Colombia, Morocco, and Nigeria, or even an "Atlantic Sext," adding South Africa to the grouping.

- Pressure partners to secure their 5G technology. Chinese companies are playing an outsized role in 5G technology rollouts in key Atlantic countries. China is an adversarial power that should not be allowed to use its government-controlled companies to gain a larger foothold in the burgeoning 5G wireless networks of the U.S. or partner countries. Such a presence would be a clear national security threat that could decisively compromise telecommunications and data infrastructure-including the communications integrity of the military and intelligence community. The U.S. should assist partners in building viable alternatives to Chinese offerings, including establishing a consortium of governments and industries. This consortium can, among other things, develop strategies for mutually supporting core 5G technologies within the transatlantic alliance, securing existing and future telecommunications networks against hostile foreign governments, and diversifying supply-chain dependence on China. Atlantic partners should support one another in blocking any companies that have a history of producing hardware or software with known vulnerabilities or supporting hostile governments.
- Establish a focused defense and intelligence cooperation agreement with appropriate countries in the Atlantic region. This could help to facilitate the free flow of intelligence as it pertains to the Atlantic region. If done responsibly and correctly, such an intelligence-sharing initiative could support policy objectives pertaining to an Atlantic strategy.
- Host an Atlantic Summit in 2022. Such a summit could serve as a useful forum to raise global awareness on ecological, economic, and security issues facing the Atlantic region. To begin with, this summit could be held at the foreign ministers level, and in the future possibly at the head of state or government level.
- Conduct a combatant command coordination meeting of the Atlantic region. The four combatant commands covering the Atlantic region must coordinate closely to see the region as a single operating environment. Holding an annual meeting with the four commands will help to build understanding of what drives policy in each command.
- Coordinate closely with NATO members that have territory in the Atlantic region when developing an Atlantic Strategy.

Denmark, France, Iceland, the Netherlands, Norway, Portugal, Spain, and United Kingdom have Atlantic coastlines either as part of their contiguous state, or through sovereignty over or possession of dependencies and overseas territories in the Atlantic region. The U.S. should leverage its relationships with these countries to advance an Atlantic agenda within NATO.

- **Recognize the global scale of the geopolitical challenge of China.** Because of the variety of Chinese tools, it is necessary to recognize that the U.S.–China rivalry is not simply in the Indo-Pacific, but also in Africa, Europe, and Latin America. The U.S. therefore needs to have China expertise, or at least awareness, embedded in embassies around the world, and in various international organizations and bodies that focus on transnational problems (such as crime, climate change, and human trafficking).
- Cooperate with friends and allies in monitoring Chinese activities in the Atlantic. There need to be multilateral efforts at monitoring Chinese investments in the Atlantic region, including participation in key infrastructure projects, such as 5G networks. U.S. partners can bring expertise, such as that of friendly countries in Francophone Africa, to the table.
- Look beyond military aspects and responses in the Atlantic. China's penetration of many regions is not focused on military capabilities and therefore cannot be countered simply by the appearance of a carrier battlegroup. China has employed its space program to build ties to Brazil and Argentina, and the Belt and Road Initiative to make inroads in Latin America and Africa. At the same time, Chinese hackles have been raised by South Korean boy bands⁴³ and Norwegian and Swedish Nobel Prize decisions.⁴⁴ The United States needs to adopt a comparably multidimensional view of the competition.
- Expand the number of high-level diplomatic visits and cultural engagement opportunities. While China maintains a high tempo of senior diplomatic exchanges on both sides of the Atlantic, high-level U.S. visits to both regions are relatively rare.
- Help Taiwan to maintain its diplomatic partners in the region. Nine of the 15 countries in the world that formally recognize Taiwan's

sovereignty are located in Latin America and the Caribbean. They serve as natural checks on Chinese diplomatic influence, as Beijing will not establish relations with any country that also has relations with Taiwan. Taiwan also has government offices throughout the region that do not require diplomatic relations with the hosts.

To safeguard the area north of the Tropic of Cancer, the U.S. should:

- Remain a committed leader of the NATO alliance. NATO remains the ultimate guarantor of transatlantic and U.S. security. The U.S. should continue to work with allies to invest in the capabilities necessary for providing credible deterrence. Also, Russia must remain the main focus of NATO. While the Alliance should be realistic about the current military threat from China, the U.S. should help to forge agreement inside the Alliance on what role, if any, NATO should play in dealing with Beijing, helping to create a united front that cannot be easily exploited.
- Support the Atlantic Centre for Defence Capacity Building. In a September 2017 visit to Washington, then-Portuguese Defense Minister José Alberto Azeredo Lopes discussed a proposal to create an Atlantic Security Center of Excellence located at Lajes Field, with the hopes that it would eventually become a NATO-accredited Centre of Excellence. The planned Atlantic Centre for Defence Capacity Building has potential to benefit maritime security in the Atlantic; as such, the United States should consider participating once it is formally established.
- **Take a long-term strategic view of U.S. forward deployed basing.** American forward deployed bases dotting the periphery of the Atlantic are strategic beacons whose diplomatic, military, and strategic importance should not be overlooked for short-term financial expediency. U.S. policymakers should take a long-term strategic view of key locations that serve as barriers to expanding Chinese and Russian economic and military presence in the Atlantic region.
- **Continue to use the port facilities at Gibraltar.** The hassle-free use of Gibraltar for U.S. Navy assets, especially nuclear-powered submarines, offers huge advantages to the U.S. military. In close cooperation with the U.K., the U.S. should continue to use the ports at Gibraltar.

- Work with the British to determine the best way that the British Overseas Territories located strategically throughout the Atlantic region can be used to improve security. One of the most important aspects of the U.S.–U.K. Special Relationship is access to military facilities around the world. British territories like Gibraltar, the Falkland Islands, Ascension Island, South Georgia, and the South Sandwich Islands and St. Helena could play an important role in regional security and economic activity. It goes without saying that the strategic location of Gibraltar makes the military facilities located there particularly important to the U.S. Access to these territories, in close cooperation with the British, adds resilience to contingency planning in the Atlantic region
- Continue to raise awareness of China's questionable Arctic ambitions. China has declared itself a "near Arctic state"—a made-up term that previously did not exist in Arctic discourse. The U.S. should work with like-minded partners in the Arctic Council to raise legitimate concerns about China's so-called Polar Silk Road ambitions. The U.S. should also make sure that China does not try to exceed what it is allowed to do under its status as an observer in the Arctic Council.
- Make the U.S. diplomatic presence in Greenland fulltime. Opening a part-time U.S. consulate in Nuuk was a good first step. A formal diplomatic presence would be an effective way for the U.S. to better understand local political and economic dynamics. This is particularity important at a time when other global actors, such as China, are becoming more involved in the Arctic region. But the U.S. should follow Iceland's lead and have a diplomatic presence in Greenland year round.
- **Explore ways to increase economic links between Greenland and the U.S.** Greenland is actively trying to attract foreign investments, diversify its economy, and more closely integrate into the world economy. Greenland wants to raise its standard of living and prepare for eventual independence from Denmark. With Greenland located in North America, and with new potential transport links and tourism opportunities, the U.S. should pursue policies that develop economic ties between the two countries.

To safeguard the area south of the Tropic of Cancer, the U.S. should:

- Focus U.S. engagement on strategically important countries with which the U.S. can collaborate. Some Latin American and African countries are so in thrall to Beijing that Washington cannot work effectively with them on issues of strategic importance. The U.S. must also allocate its finite resources as efficiently as possible. Washington should identify which amenable countries, and which strategic assets, such as ports, are critical to protecting American influence in the Atlantic, and deploy to those countries and projects the full suite of U.S. engagements. That would include tasking the U.S. Development Finance Corporation and other U.S. development financing institutions to especially seek opportunities in those countries and for those projects; ensuring the countries always have fully staffed embassies complete with commercial attachés; U.S. government-facilitated visits by U.S. business delegations; high-level U.S. official visits and diplomatic engagement on behalf of U.S. companies; and mobilization of that country's U.S. diaspora to invest and engage in other constructive ways.
- Convene a forum of Latin American and African countries affected by illegal fishing. China's large fleet of heavily subsidized fishing vessels are key perpetrators of the illegal fishing that costs West African and Latin American economies billions of dollars every year,⁴⁵ degrades the environment, and crowds out local fishermen. A forum of adversely affected countries could discuss best practices for fighting the problem, and help them to organize collective pressure on governments to crack down on law-breaking vessels flying their flag. The U.S. could further assist with training and technical support for countries wishing to protect their territorial waters.
- **Task all U.S. embassies in Africa, Latin America, and the Caribbean with developing a digital-hygiene outreach program as a key part of their host-country engagement.** U.S embassies should offer to help countries protect their vital infrastructure and digital networks. This could include best-practices training or technical support. If a government is interested in assistance beyond the embassy's capabilities, the embassy could solicit help from other U.S. agencies with the requisite expertise.

- **Provide technical assistance to African, Latin American, and Caribbean ministries of justice for anti-corruption tools**. In concert with an advisory committee with members from the U.S. Securities and Exchange Committee and the U.S. Department of Justice, the U.S. Department of State should develop training programs for priority countries on establishing standards similar to those of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA). Mirroring the FCPA's strict anti-bribery prohibitions and legal remedies would provide legal avenues against Chinese bribery abroad.
- **Deepen military engagement to offset Chinese encroachment.** The U.S. should expand its partnerships with regional military forces to blunt China's growing military engagement. While China's military presence is modest to date, the People's Liberation Army's arms sales and donations of weapons have earned them goodwill and permitted their forces an expanded presence.
- Communicate China's poor track record on the environment and human rights. Latin America's deep affinity for the environment and pride for improvements of human rights conditions naturally contradicts China's authoritarian principles, and Chinese propaganda often misrepresents its true activities. The U.S. and like-minded partners should support civil society organizations that can create a public messaging campaign highlighting China's historic and current abuses.
- Broaden public-private partnerships to improve African, Latin American, and the Caribbean's cybersecurity limitations. The cyber threats facing both regions are growing, yet many governments lack the cyber policies, security tools, and processes to defend themselves. The U.S. government should consider replicating initiatives like the program launched by the Organization of American States and Florida International University to build Latin America's cybersecurity capabilities.
- **Sustain American Antarctic research.** In order for Washington to monitor Beijing's activities in the Antarctic, it must be able to sustain the American presence. This militates for the ability to field systems capable of supporting operations in the unique environment of the Antarctic (and the Arctic). This would include provision of additional icebreakers and aircraft suitable for operations in the Polar

regions. The need for a more robust U.S. presence in the Polar regions also means increased research into other areas—such as clothing, lubricants, and human activity—to sustain operations in these extreme conditions.

Conclusion

The U.S. has the means to implement an effective Atlantic Strategy. What is required is political will and organizing U.S. strategy to best serve the ends. Rather than having federal agencies address new problems in old ways, all instruments of U.S. power must be redirected to serve as effective instruments to protect the free world from China and Russia.

The free nations of the Earth believe in human rights, representative governments, and free enterprise. The Chinese Communist Party does not believe in any of these things. If the U.S. and its free world partners do not band together to protect those equities, they will always be at risk. If Americans cannot enjoy the freedom, peace, and prosperity of the Atlantic community, then their future will be in peril.

James Jay Carafano, PhD, is Vice President of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, and the E. W. Richardson Fellow at The Heritage Foundation. Luke Coffey is Director of the Douglas and Sarah Allison Center for Foreign Policy, of the Davis Institute. Kiron K. Skinner, PhD, is a Visiting Fellow in the Davis Institute. David R. Shedd is a Visiting Distinguished Fellow in the Davis Institute. Daniel Kochis is Senior Policy Analyst in European Affairs in the Margaret Thatcher Center for Freedom, of the Davis Institute. Dean Cheng is Senior Research Fellow in the Asian Studies Center, of the Davis Institute. Ana Rosa Quintana is Senior Policy Analyst for Latin America and the Western Hemisphere in the Allison Center. Joshua Meservey is Senior Policy Analyst for Africa and the Middle East in the Allison Center. Nicole Robinson is Research Assistant in the Allison Center.

Endnotes

- 1. For the purposes of this Backgrounder, this estimate does not include the Mediterranean Sea, the Black Sea, or the Baltic Sea.
- 2. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "Free Trade Agreements," https://ustr.gov/trade-agreements/free-trade-agreements (accessed December 14, 2020).
- 3. When Alaska became a state in 1959, America became a three-ocean power with the addition of the Arctic Ocean coastline.
- 4. Canada, 27 European members, and the United Kingdom.
- For more information, see Luke Coffey, "Self-Determination and National Security: Why the U.S. Should Back British Sovereignty over Gibraltar," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 2879, February 13, 2014, https://www.heritage.org/global-politics/report/self-determination-and-national-security-why-the-us-should-back-british.
- 6. For more information, see Daniel Kochis and Brian Slattery, "Iceland: Outsized Importance for Transatlantic Security," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3121, June 21, 2016, https://www.heritage.org/global-politics/report/iceland-outsized-importance-transatlantic-security.
- 7. For more information, see Daniel Kochis, "Lajes Field: Why This Airbase Is Important to U.S. Strategic Interests," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3566, December 3, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/global-politics/report/lajes-field-why-airbase-important-us-strategic-interests.
- 8. For more information, see Luke Coffey, "The Importance of Greenland to U.S. National Security," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4956, May 3, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/the-importance-greenland-us-national-security.
- 9. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "European Union," https://ustr.gov/countries-regions/europe-middle-east/europe/european-union (accessed December 14, 2020).
- (For all the nations of Europe including the EU, the direct investment position on a historical-cost basis in 2019 was 64.4 percent.) Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Direct Investment by Country and Industry," 2019, https://www.bea.gov/data/intl-trade-investment/direct-investment-country-and-industry (accessed December 7, 2020).
- 11. Jim Garamone, "Africom's Exercise Flintlock 2020 Strengthens Partnerships, Security," *DOD News*, March 3, 2020, https://www.defense.gov/Explore/ News/Article/Article/2100743/africoms-exercise-flintlock-2020-strengthens-partnerships-security/ (accessed December 9, 2020), and Yahia Hatim, "Morocco to Host 2020 African Lion Military Exercise in March," *Morocco World News*, January 3, 2020, https://www.moroccoworldnews. com/2020/01/290370/morocco-2020-african-lion-military-exercise-march/#:-:text=African%20Lion%20is%20the%20largest%20military%20 exercise%20for%20American%20troops%20in%20Africa.&text=Rabat%20%E2%80%93%20Morocco%20is%20set%20to,the%20final%20week%20 of%20April (accessed December 9, 2020).
- 12. Joseph Trevithick, "New Pentagon Map Shows Huge Scale of Worrisome Russian and Chinese Naval Operations," *The Drive*, February 10, 2020, https:// www.thedrive.com/the-war-zone/32145/new-pentagon-map-shows-huge-scale-of-worrisome-russian-and-chinese-naval-operations (accessed December 7, 2020).
- 13. John Vandiver, "US to Monitor Russian–Chinese Naval Drills in Baltic Sea," *Stars and Stripes*, July 20, 2017, https://www.stripes.com/news/us-to-monitor-russian-chinese-naval-drills-in-baltic-sea-1.478931 (accessed December 7, 2020).
- 14. Magnus Nordenman, "China and Russia's Joint Sea 2017 Baltic Naval Exercise Highlight a New Normal in Europe," USNI News, July 5, 2017, https:// news.usni.org/2017/07/05/china-russias-baltic-naval-exercise-highlight-new-normal-european-maritime (accessed December 7, 2020).
- 15. Kochis, "Lajes Field: Why This Airbase Is Important to U.S. Strategic Interests."
- 16. Ties Dams, Louise van Schaik, Adája Stoetman, "Presence Before Power: China's Arctic Strategy in Iceland and Greenland," Clingendael Institute, June 2020, p. 25, https://www.clingendael.org/pub/2020/presence-before-power/3-iceland-what-is-china-doing-there-and-why/ (accessed December 7, 2020).
- 17. Yahia Hatim, "Chinese Corporations Formalize Role in Tangier Tech City Project," *Morocco World News*, November 4, 2020, https://www. moroccoworldnews.com/2020/11/324730/chinese-corporations-formalize-role-in-tangier-tech-city-project (accessed December 9, 2020).
- Yahia Hatim, "China Pledges to Send COVID-19 Vaccines to Africa," *Morocco World News*, November 14, 2020, https://www.moroccoworldnews. com/2020/11/325925/china-pledges-to-send-covid-19-vaccines-to-africa/ (accessed December 9, 2020).
- 19. "Mauritania to Get First Deepwater Port," Global Construction Review, April 10, 2018, https://www.globalconstructionreview.com/news/mauritaniaget-first-deepwater-port/ (accessed December 9, 2020), and "China Loans Mauritania \$87m for Port Construction," *The North Africa Post*, January 8, 2020, https://northafricapost.com/36791-china-loans-mauritania-87m-for-port-construction.html/ (accessed December 9, 2020).
- 20. While Bermuda is north of the Tropic of Cancer and cuts through Mexico and the Commonwealth of the Bahamas, for the purposes of this *Backgrounder*, Latin America and the Caribbean will be addressed as one region.
- 21. U.S. Health Resources and Services Administration, "About PEPFAR," October 2016, https://www.hrsa.gov/office-global-health/global-hivaids-program/about-pepfar (accessed December 10, 2020).
- 22. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "Free Trade Agreements."

- 23. David L. Goldwyn, "A New Energy Strategy for the Western Hemisphere," Atlantic Council, March 6, 2020, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depthresearch-report/a-new-energy-strategy-for-the-western-hemisphere/#us_interests (accessed December 10, 2020).
- 24. Trade among the U.S., Mexico, and Canada is greater than among all 27 nations in the European Union.
- 25. Ana Rosa Quintana, James M. Roberts, and Anthony B. Kim, "A U.S.-Mexico-Canada (USMCA) Economic Partnership Recovery Plan," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3494, May 7, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/global-politics/report/us-mexico-canada-usmca-economic-partnership-recovery-plan. This rate excludes emergency economic shutdowns.
- 26. United States Geological Survey, "Mineral Industry Surveys," https://www.usgs.gov/centers/nmic/mineral-industry-surveys#P (accessed December 14, 2020).
- 27. Finite State, "Finite State Supply Chain Assessment: Huawei Technologies Co., Ltd.," June 2019, https://finitestate.io/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/ FiniteState-SCA1-Final.pdf (accessed December 14, 2020); Daniele Lepido, "Vodafone Found Hidden Backdoors in Huawei Equipment," Bloomberg, April 30, 2019, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-04-30/vodafone-found-hidden-backdoors-in-huawei-equipment (accessed December 14, 2020); and Bojan Pancevski, "U.S. Officials Say Huawei Can Covertly Access Telecom Networks," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 12, 2020, https:// www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-officials-say-huawei-can-covertly-access-telecom-networks-11581452256 (accessed December 14, 2020).
- 28. "Huawei Looks to Africa to Cut Network Deals," African Business Central, March 25, 2016, https://www.africanbusinesscentral.com/2016/03/25/huawei-looks-to-africa-to-cut-network-deals/ (accessed December 14, 2020).
- Joshua Meservey, "China's Palace Diplomacy in Africa," War on the Rocks, June 25, 2020, https://warontherocks.com/2020/06/chinas-palacediplomacy-in-africa/ (accessed December 14, 2020), and Joshua Meservey, "Government Buildings in Africa Are a Likely Vector for Chinese Spying," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3476, May 20, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/asia/report/government-buildings-africa-are-likely-vectorchinese-spying.
- Diana Kinch, "Chinese Dominance of DRC Mining Sector Increases Economic Dependence: Mines Chamber," S&P Global, December 1, 2020, https:// www.spglobal.com/platts/en/market-insights/latest-news/metals/120120-chinese-dominance-of-drc-mining-sector-increases-economic-dependencemines-chamber (accessed December 14, 2020).
- 31. Meservey, "China's Palace Diplomacy in Africa."
- 32. Judd Devermont, Amelia Cheatham, and Catherine Chiang, "Assessing the Risks of Chinese Investments in Sub-Saharan African Ports," Center for Strategic and International Studies, June 4, 2019, https://www.csis.org/analysis/assessing-risks-chinese-investments-sub-saharan-african-ports (accessed December 14, 2020).
- 33. Joshua Meservey, "China's Strategic Aims in Africa," testimony before the U.S.–China Economic and Security Review Commission, May 8, 2020, https:// www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Meservey_Testimony.pdf (accessed December 14, 2020).
- 34. Daniel R. Russel and Blake H. Berger, "Weaponizing the Belt and Road Initiative," The Asia Society Policy Institute, September 2020, https://asiasociety. org/sites/default/files/2020-09/Weaponizing%20the%20Belt%20and%20Road%20Initiative_0.pdf (accessed December 14, 2020).
- Enrique Dussel Peters, "Monitor of Chinese OFDI in Latin America and the Caribbean," Mexico: Red ALC-China, March 31, 2019, https://dialogochino. net/wp/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/Monitor-OFDI-2019english-2.pdf (accessed December 10, 2020). China's President Xi stated a goal of \$500 billion by 2025.
- 36. Ibid., p. 4.
- 37. Douglas Farah and Caitlyn Yates, "El Salvador's Recognition of the People's Republic of China: A Regional Context," Institute for National Strategic Studies *Strategic Perspectives*, No. 30 (March 2019), p. 7, https://inss.ndu.edu/Portals/82/Documents/ Strategic%20Perspectives/SP%2030%20FINAL%20190313.pdf?ver=2019-03-13-111658-973 (accessed December 10, 2020). While seven of these companies are considered private, Chinese companies are legally required to "support, assist, and cooperate with national intelligence efforts," meaning that operationally there is no distinguishing between them and a state-owned enterprise. China Law Translate, "National Intelligence Law of the P.R.C.," June 27, 2017, https://www.chinalawtranslate.com/en/%E4%B8%AD%E5%8D%8E%E4%BA%BA%E6%B0%91%E5%85%B1%E5%92%8C%E5%9B%BD%E5%9B%BD%E5%AE%B6%E6% 83%85%E6%8A%A5%E6%B3%95/ (accessed December 14, 2020).
- 38. Sheena Chestnut Greitens, "Global China: Dealing with Demand for China's Global Surveillance Exports," Brookings Institution, April 2020, p. 4, https:// www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/FP_20200428_china_surveillance_greitens_v3.pdf (accessed December 14, 2020). Modeled after China's identity card system, in February 2017, the Maduro regime introduced a smart-ID known as the "fatherland card" with the help of Chinese telecommunications giant ZTE. Known in Spanish as the *carnet de la patria*, the card was modeled after the PRC's social monitoring program in China by which the party keeps expansive databases on citizens' economic, political, and social behaviors. Dahua and Hikvision are the leading providers and were recently blacklisted by the U.S. Department of Commerce for human rights abuses against Muslim minorities in Xinjiang. U.S. Department of Commerce Bureau of Industry and Security, "Addition of Certain Entities to the Entity List," Final Rule, *Federal Register*, Vol. 84, No. 196, October 9, 2019, p. 54002, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/10/09/2019-22210/addition-of-certain-entities-to-the-entity-list (accessed December 14, 2020).
- 39. In Haiti, a Chinese peacekeeping mission was part of the United Nations Stabilization Mission (MINUSTAH) from 2004 to 2012.

- 40. Lily Kuo, "Why China Just Built This Lantern-Shaped Research Base in Antarctica," Quartz, February 10, 2014, http://qz.com/175325/why-china-just-built-this-lantern-shaped-research-base-in-antarctica/ (accessed December 11, 2020).
- 41. Anne-Marie Brady, "Polar Stakes: China's Polar Activities as a Benchmark for Intentions," Jamestown Foundation *China Brief*, July 19, 2012, http://www. jamestown.org/programs/chinabrief/single/?tx_ttnews[tt_news]=39647 (accessed December 11, 2020).
- 42. Rick Wallace, "China 'Poses Threat to Treaty in Antarctica," *The Australian*, November 22, 2014, https://www.theaustralian.com.au/subscribe/ news/1/?offerset=ta_8for8_premium_new&sourceCode=TAWEB_WRE170_a_GGL&dest=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.theaustralian.com. au%2Fnation%2Fforeign-affairs%2Fchina-poses-threat-to-treaty-in-antarctica%2Fnews-story%2Fefcd075cb0412cd8386ad75eafb6ea91&memtype=an onymous&mode=premium&adobe_mc_sdid=SDID%3D69FD7AF7CB933DCD-302A5F70674D11E9%7CMCORGID%3D5FE61C8B533204850A490D4D%4 0AdobeOrg%7CTS%3D1608011711&adobe_mc_ref=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.google.com%2F (accessed December 14, 2020).
- 43. Juwon Park, "Korean Boy Band BTS Faces Uproar in China over War Comments," AP News, October 13, 2020, https://apnews.com/article/bts-chinainsult-kpop-south-korea-c4ba05d10dd6d415287ca2d1d8d3d29a (accessed December 14, 2020), and Lindsay Maizland, "The Surprising Reason Why China Is Blocking South Korean Music Videos and TV," Vox, March 7, 2017, https://www.vox.com/latest-news/2017/3/3/14795636/china-south-koreapop-culture-kpop-attacks-thaad (accessed December 14, 2020).
- 44. Valeria Criscione, "Nobel Prize Committee to China: A Growing World Power Needs to Handle Criticism Better," *The Christian Science Monitor*, December 9, 2010, https://www.csmonitor.com/World/Europe/2010/1209/Nobel-Prize-committee-to-China-A-growing-world-power-needs-to-handle-criticism-better (accessed December 14, 2020), and Dennis Roy, "China's Nobel Peace Prize Problem," *The Japan Times*, September 16, 2020, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2020/09/16/commentary/world-commentary/china-nobel-peace-prize/ (accessed December 14, 2020).
- Alkaly Doumbouya et al., "Assessing the Effectiveness of Monitoring Control and Surveillance of Illegal Fishing: The Case of West Africa," Frontiers in Marine Science, March 7, 2017, https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fmars.2017.00050/full?source=post_page (accessed December 14, 2020).